
Sewer Commissioners &  
Board of Selectmen Joint Meeting 

Minutes of Tuesday, February 23, 2021 
Zoom Remote – Public Access 

 
 
TA Tony Schiavi 
ATA Glenn Cannon 
 
Sewer Commissioners  
James Potter, Chairman 
Jared MacDonald, Vice-Chairman 
Judy Froman, Clerk 
Peter Meier 
George Slade 
 
Others Present: Amanda Forde, Stuart Clark – GSE, Allen Metcalfe, Kathleen Thut, Maria 
Pires, Mike Rausch, Mary Jane Mastrangelo, Neil, Renee Gratis, Timothy Lydon 
 
Note this Zoom videoconference meeting is being televised, streamed or recorded by 
Bourne TV. If anyone from the public wishes to provide public comment, they can access 
the Zoom meeting by calling: 1-929-205-6099, Meeting ID: 823 7349 1898, Password: 
001747. If you already have the Zoom App downloaded to your device or computer, you 
may simply join the meeting by entering the Meeting ID and Password noted above, or go 
to https://zoom.us/meetings and look for the Join Meeting button. 
 
Participants wishing to speak should click the "Reactions" icon on the lower toolbar and 
then click "Raise Hand" in the dialog box to notify the Chair. The Chair will recognize 
participants. The 'Chat' keyboard feature will not be utilized for discussion or recognition 
during this meeting. For Participants who are calling into the meeting and wishing to speak 
should press *9 to notify the Chair. The Chair will recognize participants. 
Please MUTE your phone/microphone upon entry. 
 
All items within the meeting agenda are subject to deliberation and vote(s) by the Board of 
Sewer Commissioners and Board of Selectmen. 
 
Documents:  
 
7:00 P.M. Call Public Session to Order in Open Session 
Chm. Potter called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm.  
 
1) Salute to the Flag 
 
2) Sewer Operation Allocation 

A. Massachusetts State College Building/Mass Maritime Academy— New Cadet 
Housing (11 Buttermilk Way, Buzzards Bay) 
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James Potter said Mass State College Building/Mass Maritime Academy is looking for a 
request for operational allocation. 
 
Stuart Clark, Green Seal Environmental, said back in Feb 2020 we received a preliminary 
allocation for 7,070 gpd for the new cadet dorm. We are going out to bid soon and would 
like to convert that to an operational allocation. Would like the Board of Sewer 
Commissioners to authorize the conversion of the Preliminary Allocation to an Operational 
Allocation. 
 
James Potter questioned if they are concerned about the operational vs preliminary 
allocation? Amanda Forde, Mass State College Building Authority, said the concern is we 
don’t want the preliminary allocation to change/expire; we want to make sure we have 
secured the 7,070 gpd going forward with the project. 
 
Jared MacDonald explained once an allocation is requested, we give the preliminary 
allocation. Sometimes there are changes in the plans or construction and the applicant may 
need to change the allocation requested. Typically, the preliminary allocation carries 
through the construction. After construction it usually takes a year of actual usage, before 
we make any changes – change to operational allocation. The only change that might 
happen is if you have a much lower actual usage from the preliminary allocation that was 
requested. 
 
James Potter said typically there isn’t an expiration on the requested preliminary 
allocation. If the project is taking long, we usually ask for 6-month updates for review. The 
Board has an option to extend the preliminary allocation. Right now, we have no other 
projects that need allocation and we don’t anticipate having to reallocate any amounts we 
have already allocated.    
 
Judy Froman said there needs to be more clarity as to why Mass Building Authority or MMA 
thinks this request is necessary.  Stuart Clark said there needs to be something in place so 
they can get further on the funding and get the bonds issued for this project. They are 
reluctant to do it on a promise of allocation, they would like something in writing. 
 
Tony Schiavi said we could write a letter letting them (Mass College Building Authority) 
know that Mass Maritime Academy has the 7,070 gpd sewer allocation secured so they can 
go forward and get their funding. 
 
Amanda Forde said we are trying to stay in line with some of the policy documents 
regarding sewer. A letter would be helpful, we don’t expect the building and allocation 
request to change. We will use what we have requested. 
 
Judy Froman said she would like to have more clarity on what would be include in the 
letter. James Potter said we can direct staff to work with MMA on how they want the letter 
to read.  
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Voted: Jared MacDonald moved and seconded by Judy Froman to have the Town 
Administrator draft a letter that covers all the aspects necessary for the MMA to 
continue their building for 11 Buttermilk Way. 
 

Judy Froman said the motion is too vague, would like more detail in the motion. 
James Potter suggested to include in the letter - the exact gallonage, the address, and that 
the town is committed to suppling that allocation at the conclusion of the project. 
 
Amanda Forde said the allocation is tied to the location and not the campus. This is for 11 
Buttermilk Way. 
 
Judy Froman suggested to amend the motion to include the address and the gallonage and 
possibly a statement about MMA communicating back with the town when they get the 
permit to start the building. 

 
Judy Froman rescinded the second - Jared MacDonald rescinded his motion. 
 

Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to have the Town 
Administration draft a letter for the MMA and the Mass State Building Authority 
commenting that the allocation of 7070 gpd was preliminary approve for 11 Buttermilk 
Way and when the school receives their permit, they communicate with the town so an 
operational allocation can be granted. 
Roll Call Vote: Judy Froman – Yes, George Slade - Yes, Jared MacDonald - Yes, Peter 
Meier - Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 
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3) Sewer Business 
A. Update regarding the Buzzards Bay Water District permit increase application  
B. FY 22 Sewer Budget update 
C. Discussion regarding developing a Comprehensive Sewer Vision and Strategy 
D. Discussion regarding cost/benefit analysis about dissolving the Sewer 

Enterprise Fund and creating a Sewer Department within the Town of Bourne 
E. Discussion relative to a Town Administrator Wastewater Working Group — 

Group make up and community outreach 
F. Update regarding Buzzards Bay Wastewater Treatment Facility 
G. Cape Cod & Islands Water Protection Fund update and discussion about 

special legislation 
 

 
3.A. Update regarding the Buzzards Bay Water District permit increase application  
 
Tony Schiavi said Mass Department of Environmental Protection sent a letter to the 
Buzzards Bay water district at the end of January. The Buzzards Bay Water District put a 
permit application in to increase their water withdraw back in October. DEP reviewed their 
application and issued to them an order to complete. When DEP reviewed the initial 
application, they had questions and there might have been missing information they 
needed. The Buzzards Bay Water District has 90 days from January 29th to answer DEP. 
Reached out to the Buzzards Bay Water District to see what support we can provide to 
them. This permit request will extend out to about 2031. 
 
James Potter said it would be good to know if it was the lesser number. 
 
Peter Meier said we did inquire, a few years ago, about putting irrigation wells in Buzzards 
Bay Park. Need a separate application for a storage tank to capture the water that is being 
used, recycle it, and use it at the splash pad. 
 
Tony Schiavi said we talked about the possibility of an irrigation well. We haven’t looked at 
a storage tank. There would need to be discussions regarding how it would work, health 
issues, what has to be done after it is captured before it can be used again. 
 
Judy Froman said maybe Mass Maritime Academy can help with what a plan might be and 
what is involved with reclaiming the water.  
 
James Potter suggested to talk to the water district to see if there are any grant 
opportunities available for the conservation of water, and helping us install a system that 
would help recycle the water and conserve water.  
 
Peter Meier suggested to talk about it with the CPC committee at the fall town meeting to 
use CPC money; and possibly partner with MMA to help with design ideas on the filtration 
system.  
 
Allen Metcalf said the MMA would be willing to work with the Town on this. 
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3.B. FY 22 Sewer Budget update 
 
Tony Schiavi said we are getting close to finalizing everything. Working on what the rates 
will be next year? Potentially moving the Savory Ave decommissioning out of the budget 
and get it funded through retained earnings. 
 
 
3.C. Discussion regarding developing a Comprehensive Sewer Vision and Strategy 
 
James Potter said we wanted to start talking about the Vision and Strategy. One component 
of the Strategic Vision is the wastewater facility. This is an opportunity to discuss where we 
were, where we are now, and where we are going with the new facility. 
 
Mr. Potter gave a presentation that went over how we got here, key points including the 
Funding and some environmental considerations.  
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Want to have a discussion on how we work through our plant, work through our existing 
agreement with Wareham.  If we don’t take any action it’s probably a $500 increase to the 
rates.  
 
Peter Meier questioned if we should be addressing the IMA and the special agreement we 
have with Wareham; would help with some of the problems we have financially. 
James Potter said we did talk to them. Had staff look up the audit letter. There is some 
merit in maybe reducing the Wareham to actual usage, don’t think the saving will be 
significant. There was also the issue that we felt we were overbilled. We had to spend 
money to prove that we were overbilled.  
 
Judy Froman said in terms of the IMA we need to work with Wareham, we have an 
arrangement with them, we need to optimize that. Our economic development should not 
be shouldered by the 11-hundred people. Would like to hear how the enterprise fund could 
be supported by the town. Can we subsidize, is there a way the monies from some of the 
economic development be put back into the sewer enterprise fund. 
 
Jared MacDonald said the rates for the sewer users is a big increase. This was an economic 
development plan that had nothing to do with the sewer department, nor did it have 
anything to do with the Sewer Commissioners. We have to find a way to correct the issues 
and move forward and let the voters know what the best process is going forward.  
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George Slade questioned if there is a way we can assess the value of the properties to 
achieve equity. They may be assessed at a lower amount on their property value because 
they are helping footing the bill for the economic vitality for the town through the 
identifiable sewer rates. Can we seek some relief through some equity to balance out the 
cost of living for the residents in town? Regarding the agreement with Wareham, we are a 
customer of theirs, but we had to secure an auditor to prove to them they were 
overcharging us. Perhaps there can be a mediator, not with Wareham or Bourne, to look at 
the billing. The violator, would bear the cost of the mediation.  
 
Tony Schiavi said don’t think the Wareham IMA shouldn’t be the focus, thinking it will fix 
the problem. Also don’t think supplementing an enterprise fund is the right thing to do. 
Looking at the Local Comprehensive Plan, the number one issue was water quality. Having 
an operation with an IMA and an operating wastewater treatment plant in a small village of 
Buzzards Bay is inviable. We should be looking at this as a town wide issue. Regarding the 
Wareham IMA, we have to be protective of our allocation.  We need to determine what is 
the best course of action for Bourne. 
What are the implications if we don’t bring the wastewater treatment plant online as soon 
as it is ready; could we delay the operations. We also have to look at the infrastructure 
beneath the ground.  We have to figure out whether having an enterprise fund on 1069 
users with a plant and an IMA is doable any longer. 
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said the Cape Cod Water Protection Fund might help the Sewer 
Enterprise Fund. This is a project that might be eligible to get funds. 
 
James Potter said we can’t wait until the end of the Comprehensive Plan to figure out that 
we need a town wide sewer department, if we need to increase bills $500 dollars, we need 
to do something now. As a solution, from a town perspective, if we go in the direction of 
town sewage/sewer department, a wastewater infrastructure fund would be very 
important that we pay into. We could divide a percentage off. We started to have 
conversation with Community Preservation. It could help with some of our town sewer 
infrastructure needs going forward. The water protection fund is another source to help us.  
We need to work through this spring to figure out ideas on how to help with the rates. The 
first bill goes out in August. 
 
Judy Froman questioned is there anything that can be done to provide money to the sewer 
users to subsidize. Tony Schiavi said we could research that. We have a structurally balance 
budget, so do we have to take money from the operating budget to supplement the 
Enterprise Fund, and what impact does that have on the operating budget. It could affect 
other projects we are planning.  
 
Judy Froman said the idea of the Sewer Enterprise could be problematic in terms of our 
size town, the size of the Sewer Enterprise and the things we need to be doing. Would like 
to entertain some discussion to subsidize some, to buy some time to move forward. 
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Jared MacDonald said we shouldn’t come up with a short-term solution which may ruin our 
long-term solution. We need to come up with a short-term solution that won’t ruin our 
long-term plans.  
 
 
3.D. Discussion regarding cost/benefit analysis about dissolving the Sewer 
Enterprise Fund and creating a Sewer Department within the Town of Bourne 
 
James Potter said we will have to look at the cost benefit analysis. There would be a benefit 
to the sewer rate users. There would be an offset increase, very small, if we spread it over 
the whole town. To make the Enterprise Fund work going forward we have to add a lot of 
users; either add users to the existing system or add rate payers. 
 
Judy Froman questioned if Environmental Partners will be looking at this and have some 
recommendations? 
Tony Schiavi said part of their scope isn’t to analysis whether we should have a sewer 
enterprise fund or should it be absorbed in to the town. They could look at do we sewer 
homes.  
 
Tony Schiavi said it is cheaper for Wareham to treat our wastewater than for us to do our 
own. It would make sense to get 200,000 gallons to Wareham as fast as we could, because it 
is less expensive.  
 
 
3.E. Discussion relative to a Town Administrator Wastewater Working Group — 
Group make up and community outreach 
 
James Potter said Tony Schiavi suggested to consider making it a Town Administrator 
appointed committee. 
 
Tony Schiavi said there will be staff input into this working group. It would be more of a 
task oriented working group and may require some consultant help.  
 
James Potter said the group will also work with Environmental Partners with the 
Comprehensive Plan. Also need the mission of the group. 
 
Judy Froman said it makes sense to have staff as part of the group. It would be 
advantageous to engage the public to have a couple people at large to participate in the 
working group.  
 
Peter Meier suggested the working group should have a larger community involvement. 
 
James Potter suggested to increase the membership to 5 representatives from the 
community. The 5 people are specifically appointed from the various parts of town; they 
have to represent that area. 
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Jared MacDonald said people from the different Bourne towns represent those areas, but 
background and knowledge will also be helpful. 
 
George Slade said it’s a working group and it can have a finite mission/time, so people 
know it isn’t an ongoing group. 
  
Judy Froman said like the idea of representation from around town, but not more than one 
person from the same village. We can reach out to people that we think might be interested 
in volunteering. Explain the Charge and Mission and explain it is finite.  Having staff and the 
consultant working on/with the group is really important. 
 
 Mary Jane Mastrangelo spoke about the Wastewater Advisory Committee which had a 
resident from a town/precinct, a business from town/precinct, a Board of Health member, 
a Planning Board member, a Finance Committee member, a Board of Sewer Commissioner 
member, and a couple people at large. It was a way for information to get disbursed and 
input to happen from a number of people who were really stakeholders.  
 
 
 
3.F Update regarding Buzzards Bay Wastewater Treatment Facility 
 
Tony Schiavi update the Board of Sewer Commissioners on the milestones. 
We received the response from our RFP. We agreed on the scope of services. We should 
have a contract by tomorrow. Had a couple week delay in getting the O&M contract 
finalized and ready to send to DEP for review, it shouldn’t have any impact at the end of the 
schedule when we are ready for the clear water test. 
 
 
 
3.G. Cape Cod & Islands Water Protection Fund update and discussion about special 
legislation 

 
James Potter said Tony, Glenn and myself met with our state delegation, Senator Moran and 
Representative Zeros and Vieria regarding the Cape and Island Water Protection Fund. 
Bourne situation was exclusive from the regulations, because our IMA wasn’t covered 
because we aren’t an owner of the plan and Wareham is not in Barnstable County. We 
wanted a meeting to talk about amending the language so Bourne would be included with 
funds that we might deem reimbursable through the Cape & Islands Water Protection Fund 
that were specific to Bourne/Wareham projects. This is for the existing IMA with the 
existing Wareham plant. We may be eligible for reimbursement. We talked with the 
Delegation about amending the language. We should pursue amending Section 19 from 
Chapter 29; through Home Rule Petition.  We would go to Town Meeting and ask Town 
Meeting to authorize us to work with the Delegation to amend section 19 so it would 
include Bourne’s situation with Wareham. It can’t be fixed at the Water Protection Board 
Level it has to be fixed at the state level. Then we can fix it at the Water Protection Board 
Level in the Bylaws. 
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The new wastewater facility is included as a potential reimbursable project that will be 
reviewed this summer. 
 
James Potter said we brought in Town Counsel after we met with the delegation and we 
presented him with the plan. Tony Schiavi said they will draft the warrant articles. Atty 
Troy proposed the language in Section 19 of 29C. We need to draft the Home Rule Petition 
language. 
 
 
4) Sewer Visioning Agenda 

A. Board of Sewer Commissioners' Mission Statement 
B. Discussion and possible vote to recommend including Initiative 4.5.9 into the 

Board of Selectmen Strategic Plan 
 
4.A. Board of Sewer Commissioners' Mission Statement 
 
James Potter said some of the key words we discussed for the mission statement are 
respect for and response to environmental impacts, resiliency and sustainability. We 
should craft those into a few sentences for our mission statement. We should have a 
mission statement on how we will execute the plan.  
 
Judy Froman said we had a draft that was in the SIP.  Ms. Froman read the draft mission 
statement. To Implement projects within the town that contribute to improving the 
environment are sustainable and meet coastal resiliency. 
 
James Potter said if anyone has any comments regarding the mission statement, they can 
send them to him. 
 
 
4.B. Discussion and possible vote to recommend including Initiative 4.5.9 into the 
Board of Selectmen Strategic Plan 
 
Judy read Initiative 4.5.9, Study current and projected future Sewer Rates based on 
anticipated capital expenditures, wastewater treatment plant and IMA expenses, etc. and 
make recommendations related to the long-term viability of the Sewer Enterprise Fund 
and/or other alternative models, i.e. establishing a town sewer department. 
 

Voted: Peter Meier moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to put 4.5.9 in the Board 
of Selectmen Strategic Plan. 
Roll Call Vote: Judy Froman – Yes, George Slade – Yes, Jared MacDonald – Yes, Peter 
Meier – Yes, James Potter – Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
5) New Business 

A. Correspondence 
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B. Any new sewer business (not foreseen 48 hours ahead of this meeting) 
C. Public Comment 

 
5.A. Correspondence 
Judy Froman updated the public on the Correspondences and who they were from. 

 
I. J. Grobleski email regarding MMA Outflow Pipe  

II. D. Moerman letter regarding MMA Outflow Pipe  
III. D. Conron email regarding MMA Outflow Pipe  
IV. J. Bunevith email regarding MMA Outflow Pipe  
V. Buckley email regarding MMA Outflow Pipe  

VI. S. Barlow letter regarding MMA Outflow Pipe 
 
 

5.B. Any new sewer business (not foreseen 48 hours ahead of this meeting) 
 

James Potter spoke about the article in the Cape Cod Times regarding the upper bay 
project and the comment.  
 
Peter Meier wanted to clarify that James Potter didn’t say anything to the papers 
regarding the upper by project. 

 
 
Future Agenda Items 

A. Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan 
B. Cape Cod and Islands Water Protection Fund 
C. Sewer Commissioner Regulations & Policies Guidebook and implementation 
D. Inflow and Infiltration Study 
E. Upper Bay Project (Bourne-Wareham-Marion-South Plymouth)/Buzzards Bay 

Coalition 
F. Equivalent Residential Unit Sewer Rate Analysis 
G. Bourne/Wareham Inter-municipal Agreement subcommittee 
H. Bourne/Wareham Inter-municipal Agreement Capital Budget 
I. Joint Base Cape Cod Sewer 
 
 

6) Board of Sewer Commissioners Adjourn 
 
Voted Peter Meier moved and seconded by Judy Froman to adjourn the Sewer 
Commissioners meeting and reconvene as Board of Selectmen. 
Roll Call Vote: Judy Froman – Yes, George Slade – Yes, Jared MacDonald – Yes, Peter 
Meier – Yes, James Potter - Yes 
 
 

Board of Selectmen: Call Public Session to Order in Open Session 
Chair Froman called the meeting to order at 9:55 pm.  
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1) Selectmen's Business 
a. Discussion and vote on the Board of Selectmen Strategic Plan 
 
Judy Froman said we did vote on the strategic plan at the last BOS meeting with the 
understanding we would vote an amendment this evening. 
 

Voted: Peter Meier moved and seconded by James Potter to approve the amended 
Town of Bourne Strategic Plan by adding 4.5.9 as voted this evening. 
Roll Call Vote: James Potter – Yes, George Slade – Yes, Peter Meier - Yes, Jared 
MacDonald - Yes, Judy Froman - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
2) Board of Selectmen Adjourn 
 

Voted Jared MacDonald moved and seconded by George Slade to adjourn at 9:58 P.M.  
Roll Call Vote: James Potter - Yes, George Slade – Yes, Peter Meier – Yes, Jared 
MacDonald – Yes, Judy Froman - Yes 
Vote 5-0-0. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted – Carole Ellis, secretary. 
 


